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TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

July 13, 2010
DRAFT
Present:  Town Council members Tracy Shafer, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Boyd Walker, Ruby Clark

Absent:  Monica Dock  
Also Present:  Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Sgt. Jeff Grimm, Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust

Guests:   ??? with The Rockbridge Advocate, Billy Wells, Frances Sain, Reese McClanahan, Roberta Anderson with The News-Gazette.
Before the meeting was called to order, the Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Boyd Walker, followed by a brief prayer.

Meeting was called to order by Mayor Sam Blackburn at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment:
1. Frances Sain – Ms. Sain stated she was upset hearing the Town is considering having beer in the park.  Ms. Sain stated the Town does not have sufficient security.  Ms. Sain stated she had contacted the Lexington police department and they have about 16 officers, Rockbridge County has about 22 officers, and Buena Vista has about 15 officers, 1 sheriff and 6 deputies.  Ms. Sain stated she has been going around Town with a petition for citizens who are against beer in the park and she has contacted about 90% of the Town.  Ms. Sain stated the Town did not need to bring beer to the parks to make money, that the citizens have always been willing to work to raise the money needed for anything and would continue to do so.  Ms. Sain stated she thought there was a law in the Town ordinances that beer is not allowed in public.  Ms. Sain stated beer in the park would attract the wrong kind of crowds to Glasgow and overwork the Town’s one police officer.  

2. Billy Wells – Mr. Wells stated that the block party that was held in his neighborhood for July 4th continued to put fireworks off late in the night.  Mr. Wells stated there are elderly and retired in this neighborhood and that fireworks should only be allowed one night.  Mr. Wells stated people were not able to sleep and he thanked Town Sgt. Grimm for his help.

Review of Minutes:

1. No comments.  Town Manager Spitzer stated there was one correction on the minutes for the June 8, 2010 minutes and he had given Council the corrected page.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to approve the minutes.  Motion carried. 
Consideration of Bills:

1. Mr. Spitzer stated well #3 had been hit by lightning.  He stated the new pump would cost $1,800.  Mr. Spitzer stated to repair the current pump and the pump building would be approximately $3,700.  Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated the pump house was built in the 50’s and was not up to code.  He stated if the Town went in this direction the pump house would have to be brought up to code before the repair work could be done on the old pump.  Councilor Clark asked if the Town’s insurance covered this.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had not contacted VML but he would.  He stated if the Town waited for insurance it could take a good amount of time.  Motion made by Roger Funkhouser and seconded by Ruby Clark to pay bills for July and any others that come due in July.  Motion carried.  Councilor Clark asked if the paving that will be done on Blue Ridge Road will be paid by the Town.  Mr. Spitzer stated that the Town would have to get a contractor to do it as it is too big a job for the Town.  Mr. Spitzer stated there would be paving in several other places due to repairing water/sewer lines.  Mr. Spitzer stated that there is also a driveway that was messed up when Mr. Falgoust was doing repair work and he will be contacting VML to see if this is covered by the Town’s insurance.  Mr. Spitzer stated he has received one quote on the job and is waiting for several more.   

Committee/Commission Reports:

1. No reports.
Police Activity Report:

1. Sgt. Grimm stated he had traveled 1,040 miles for the month of June and had worked 190 man hours.  Sgt. Grimm stated he had conducted another inoperable vehicle sweep and there were four (4) vehicles that did not comply and were towed.  Sgt. Grimm stated the Town has received the permit to shoot vultures and he would start this week.  Sgt. Grimm stated Community Watch has been doing free movies in the park and they have been a great success.  He stated there is another one scheduled for July 30, 2010.  Sgt. Grimm stated there were around 125 people at the first one held in June.  He stated the 8’x12’ screen had been built by the Town Manager.  Councilor Clark asked if the shooting of vultures would be louder than the bird banger.  Sgt. Grimm stated he would be using a 12-gauge shot gun and would be shooting before dark while the vultures are roosting.  Councilor Walker stated he wanted Council to start looking at the ordinance regarding changing tarps to car covers.  Sgt. Grimm stated the tarps keep blowing off and needed to change to car covers or vehicle enclosed with a roof.  He stated Buena Vista has a strict ordinance and Council needs to review it and redo Glasgow’s.  Councilor Clark asked if the new cell phone law was effective July 1, 2010.  Sgt. Grimm stated anyone could go to the state police website for all new laws, and yes the new cell phone law is now in effect and that any use of the phone i.e. texting, talking is not allowed while driving for drivers under 18.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he had not read the new laws thoroughly but will send a copy to Town Hall.  Councilor Clark asked if the Town had put anything out for bugs at the Park.  Public Works Supervisor Falgoust stated the Town Manager would have to talk to the County.  Sgt. Grimm stated when the weather cools down he will start checking on the cat problem again as he is getting complaints again.  Councilor Funkhouser asked how Sgt. Grimm is doing with the decals and citizens who have not gotten one and Sgt. Grimm stated he is giving the resident(s) 2 days to get one.  
Old Business:

1. Sewer Fund – Mr. Spitzer stated a CD has been converted over for just the Sewer Fund and it is now a separate entity.  
2. Glasgow Bridge – Mr. Spitzer stated that the Glasgow Ruritan’s had voted to draft a letter and send it to the County Board of Supervisors to get lights added to the new bridge.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town had voted at the June 2010 Council meeting to do a Resolution to get lights added.  Mr. Spitzer stated that after last month’s meeting Mayor Blackburn had spoke with the Lexington Residency and they said it was too late in the process to get lights put on the bridge as they have a firm date for the bridge to open and want to keep that date.  Mr. Spitzer stated that at the June 2010 meeting it was stated that the lights on the Lexington bridge were put on after the bridge was completed at a cost to the localities.  Mr. Spitzer asked Council if they wanted to proceed with this as VDOT has said it is too late.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had sent a letter to Delegate Ben Cline and is waiting to hear back from him.  Mr. Spitzer stated that Mayor Blackburn had also spoke with VDOT in Lexington about getting the plaques from the old bridge and that it would be no problem.  Councilor Shafer asked if a stop light would be put at the new intersection when the bridge is finished.  Mr. Spitzer and Mr. Blackburn both stated there is no plan for a light.  Councilor Shafer asked if this shouldn’t be checked into before an accident happens.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would check on this.  Mayor Blackburn stated the Town will be getting both plaques off the old bridge and put in Centennial Park.  Mr. Blackburn stated Sonny Williams will get marble to mount them on.

3. Councilor Clark asked Mr. Simons if he had received an answer yet from the Attorney General’s office regarding two (2) people from same household holding office together.  Mr. Simons stated he did not have an answer yet.  
New Business:

1. Abandoned Trailers – Mr. Spitzer stated he had sent letters to the owners (Mrs. Loughhead and Mr. Ould) of abandoned trailers that had been abandoned for more than 90 days stating they need to be removed from Town per Town Ordinance Sec. 17-15. Unoccupied Homes.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Ordinance states the owner of the trailer or the owner of the trailer park has to remove the trailer(s).  Mr. Spitzer stated if the trailers concerned are not moved he is not sure if the Town has the authority to do so under this Ordinance or if the Town would then declare the trailer a nuisance.  Mr. Spitzer stated if the Town does have the trailer(s) removed it would be between $900-$1,000 per trailer.  Mr. Spitzer as of this meeting time, two (2) of the trailers are almost torn down.

2. SERCAP – Mr. Spitzer stated the Town has been given an $18,000 grant for the preliminary study on a new well, even though he asked for $30,000.  Anderson & Assoc. stated they could do a smaller version for $18,000 or for $22,000 could do the other.  He stated the grant has to be certified by the SERCAP Board.     

3. North Glasgow Parade – Councilor Turner stated there will be a parade for the Community Center get-together on July 31st in North Glasgow.  He asked permission for the streets to be shut down for 30 minutes and for them to have permission to break the noise ordinance.  Council agreed.  No vote necessary.

4. Councilor Funkhouser suggested supporting the Ruritans when they send the letter to the County Board of Supervisors regarding lights added to the new bridge.  Mr. Spitzer stated Council had agreed to do a resolution regarding this before they found out from VDOT that it is too late.  Mr. Funkhouser stated the bridge is going to be very dark.  Motion made by Roger Funkhouser and seconded by Tracy Shafer to adopt a Resolution supporting lights for the new bridge.  Motion carried.  Mr. Spitzer stated he and Mr. Simons would compose a Resolution and send it to VDOT in Staunton.  Mr. Spitzer stated he is still waiting to hear from Rep. Ben Cline.

5. Councilor Walker asked what could be done about abandoned houses in Town not located in the trailer park.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Fire Marshall and Building Inspector would have to investigate.  Mr. Simons stated abandoned houses are looked at on a case-by-case basis.

6. Councilor Funkhouser stated he would like to use the flood mitigation money for October, November, and December 2010 for projects for the inmate crews, i.e. cleaning out the creeks and streams.  Mr. Funkhouser stated this should be scheduled now as it takes a while to get on their schedule.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would check to see if they are available for these months with Councils’ permission.  Council agreed.  No vote necessary.

Motion made by                 and seconded by Mike Turner for Council to go into Executive Session at 7:40 PM.  Motion carried.

Motion made by Tracy Shafer and seconded by Ruby Clark for Council to come out of Executive Session.  Motion carried.

Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Tracy Shafer that Council did not discuss anything other than what went into Executive Session for.  Motion carried.

Motion made by Tracy Shafer and seconded by Roger Funkhouser to use 1.85 multiplier for Sgt. Grimm’s LEOs.

Councilor Walker stated Mohawk will be using Knick Field and Park on Saturday, July 24th for an anniversary celebration for their employees.  Mr. Spitzer told Sgt. Grimm to get the Rockbridge County Sheriff’s Office to help him with policing the park.
Meeting adjourned 7:55 PM.

